ST. CLAIR COLLEGE OF APPLIED ARTS AND TECHNOLOGY

MINUTES 

of the 

365TH FULL BOARD MEETING OF THE BOARD OF GOVERNORS

Held on Tuesday, January 25th, 2005 at 6:30 p.m.

In the Board Room, #342, Board Room, 2000 Talbot Road, West, Windsor, Ontario 

PRESENT:





Ms. K. Bevan




Mr. L. Browning




Mr. B. Cutler




Ms. T. Di Simone




Mr. J. Hatch




Mr. J. Mallory




Mr. V.Marcotte, Chair-Elect




Ms. C. Melnyk




Ms. K. Mingay




Mr. L. Olszewski




Dr. J. Strasser, President





Ms. M. Urquhart




Mr. J. Wickett, Chair




Ms. P. Williams



Also Present:




Ms. P. Abbott, Local 137, Support Staff Observer



Mr. L. Carlone, Director, Financial Services




Mr. E. P. Chant, Editor, Saint Student Newspaper




Ms. P. France, CIO and Corporate Secretary




Ms. S. Garant, Board Secretary




Dr. L. Kanary, Vice-President, Innovation & Technology 



Development




Ms. L. Logan, Vice-President, Finance & Corporate Services




Mr. R. McMaster, Chair, Skilled Trades




Ms. P. McFarlane, Principal, Thames Campus




Ms. I. Moore, Supervisor, Continuing Education




Ms. T. Serviss, Apprenticeship Development & Marketing 



Officer




Mr. F. Sorrell, Executive Director, St. Clair College 




Foundation







Mr. M. Vourakes, Vice-President, Academic




Ms. M. Walsh, President, Student Representative Council, 



Observer




Mr. J. Wilson, Director, Continuing Education

ABSENT:





Mr. R. Marentette



Ms. C. Pare




Mr. R. Shaw


A quorum of the Board of Governors in attendance and the Notice of Meeting and the Agenda having been duly sent to all Board members, the meeting was declared regularly constituted.  A copy of the Notice of Meeting/Agenda is attached as Appendix ‘A’.


Mr. Jim Wickett chaired the meeting and Ms. Garant was the Recording Secretary.


Prior to the official meeting, the Chair welcomed members of the Board, constituent group representatives and observers to the first official meeting of the Full Board in the New Year, 2005.


There was also discussion pertaining to a recent article in the SAINT Student Newspaper dealing with new pre-programs the College is considering to attract students.  Both Mr. Wickett and Mr. Browning complimented Saint Editor, Mr. Chant, for his coverage of the topic.

The Chair regretfully announced the absence of Board member, Rolly Marentette, who sustained a broken ankle in a fall at his home recently and will be recuperating for approximately six to eight weeks.  Mr. Marentette had sent a card of thanks for the fruit basket he received from the Board.


1.0 Approval of Agenda and  Declaration of Conflict of Interest 


Prior to the adoption of the agenda, the Chair announced to the 
Board the following changes to the agenda;
(a) Deferring of the approval of the In-Camera Minutes of the 


meeting held on November 30, 2004, until the next meeting 
and therefore this item from this agenda.


And it was




RESOLVED THAT the In-Camera Minutes 



of the Board on November 30, 2004 be 





deferred to the next meeting of the Board, 



for approval.



and

(b) A correction on Page 17 of the Full Board Minutes of November 30, 2004.  A motion to re-word the beginning of the resolution to read that “It was therefore, RESOLVED THAT …….”


In addition, there was a declaration of conflict of interest by Board 
member, P. Williams, with respect to Item 5.2 on the agenda.  Ms. Williams 
indicated to the Chair that she would exclude herself from that discussion.




It was therefore,






RESOLVED THAT the Board adopt 






the agenda as amended.

2.0
Approval of the Minutes of the November 30, 2004 Full Board and In-
Camera Meetings


With the above correction to the November 30th 2004 Full Board 
Minutes, it was,





RESOLVED THAT the Board approve






the minutes of the November 30th 2004





Full Board Meeting, as amended.

3.0 Constituent Reports


Support Staff Update



The Support Staff Local 137 representative, Ms. Abbott, noted that 
OPSEU Region 1 was offering various educational workshops to members on 
the weekend of February 4, 5 and 6.  According to Ms. Abbott, 
approximately ten members have enrolled to date.


The Provincial Joint Health and Safety Committee is also providing 
advanced level training to members who have already completed level one 
of the training.  This health and safety training opportunity will run over a 
ten week time frame.


The first round of bargaining is scheduled to take place in Toronto, 
on February 14, 2005.  At this time, both union and management will 
present their demands, as they prepare to work out a new collective 
agreement between parties, prior to the August 31st, 2005 expiration 
of the existing contract. 

Student Council Update


Ms. Walsh, President of the SRC (Student Representative Council) 
announced to the Board that as of May1, 2005, the position of Student 
Representative President will be full time.  This follows an amendment to the 
SRC corporate bylaws.  This will drastically reduce the academic pressure of 
holding office, by limiting the course-load of the President to part-time 
status (six hours of class a week).  Students declaring their candidacy, must 

be full-time, and, if elected, be prepared to reduce their hours to part-time 
status.
4.0 Board Updates 

Thames Campus - Physical Education Facility Update


Mr. Wickett introduced this item and apprised the Board of a 
meeting of the Chatham/Kent Council on January 17, 2005, where, the
College made a presentation outlining the plans for the construction of a 
physical education facility at Thames Campus.  Along with the President and 
Mr. Wickett, Ms. McFarlane and various students from Thames were on 
hand to lend their support to the proposal.  The Chair expressed that the 
presentation was well received by those in attendance.


Dr. Strasser acknowledged the Chair’s comments and added that the 
College did not approach the Council at this time requesting any financial 
support.  The presentation was an opportunity for the College to inform 
Council that the current deficiencies at the Thames Campus are no longer 
acceptable and a new physical education facility would serve to enhance the 
students’ overall College experience, aid in student retention and better 
serve the community at large.  Council was presented with a $3.5M 
proposal highlighting a gymnasium with a fitness component.  This 
endeavour would complement the proposed multiplex facility the area is 
currently developing under a partnership between St. Clair College, the 
YMCA and the Municipality of Chatham-Kent.


The President added that a full page ad campaign had begun, as early 
as last 
weekend, in all the local daily and weekly newspapers, requesting 
community support.


Dr. Strasser added that with our fundraising efforts, we foresee 
construction of the new facility happening between September 2006 and 
September 2007.  The President announced to the Board that he will be 
coming back in May with an update on the progress to date.



In response to one Board member’s question based on the larger 
Chatham vision with the YMCA, Dr. Strasser assured the Board that the 
College still remains a partner.

Risk Manger Update


The President informed the Board that the College administration has 
advertised for the position of Manager, Occupational Health & Safety, 
reporting to the Director, Facilities Management, with an anticipated start 
date of March 1, 2005.  The President expressed his intentions to the 
Board 
that the composition and total numbers on the Health and Safety 
Committee will be reviewed as part of an exercise to have a more 
effective committee.


When a question arose as to the posted position being a managerial 
position, administration responded that typically this position across the 
system is that of management.  With that being said, the person then has the 
capability of introducing new policies and procedures, ensuring their 
effectiveness, as manager.  It was also noted that with the new addition and 
the streamlining of the health and safety committee, a more pro-active 
approach can be taken by administration. 
 

One Board member asked that within a reasonable amount of time 
after the person has assumed their role as Health and Safety Manager, a 
report on risk assessment be brought forward to the Board, for information.



Upon further discussion other Board concerns were raised pertaining 
to the response to any item of concern to workers’ health and safety.  The 
Board was again assured that the Health & Safety Committee is co-chaired 
by both a manager and a union representative on a rotating basis.  Any 
concerns stemming from this meeting would be addressed by the Health & 
Safety Manager.  It was noted that any worker concerns should be brought 
to the attention of the individual’s immediate supervisor for resolution, 
which follows the existing protocol.


Another Board member suggested that the Manager, Health and 
Safety should be acting in a non-partisan manner when dealing with any 
matter of workers’ safety, and the ultimate responsibility lies with the 
President.



The Chair reminded members that the Committee has input of all of 
the constituent groups involved and reports to the President through the 
Vice-President, Lynn Logan.



A copy of the posting for the Manager, Occupational Health & 
Safety, is attached to the Minutes as Item 4.0.


Post Rae Review Feedback 


Dr. Strasser had just returned earlier from a Committee of Presidents 
meeting in Toronto and was prepared to share his findings.  He announced 
to the Board that in early February the results of the review are expected to 
be released to the public.  There is no speculation at this time, according to 
the President, as to the actual funding numbers to be included in the new 
budget for 2005/6.




Generally speaking, public opinion is that the colleges do require 
additional funds and they should be treated equitably with the university 
system.  Monies should be directed toward classroom upgrades and 
equipment.  Another interesting item from the public polls indicate that 
people feel the following areas for the colleges to focus on would be 
apprentice programs, development of new programs, offerings in the area of 
health studies and options for high school students to become trained in 
areas that will lead to meaningful employment opportunities.  Dr. Strasser 
pointed out that these findings directly coincide with the College’s strategic 
directions.


Dr. Strasser noted that based on conversations with the other college 
leaders, the entire college system is at risk if funding issues are not 
addressed.  Budget shortfalls between $2M and $12M will be common
scenarios.  The colleges require a minimum of $400M infusion to achieve 
some parity with university and high school funding to maintain 
sustainability of programs and services to allow for new growth and for 
deferred maintenance.  


When asked by a Board member if there was discussion, at the 
Committee of Presidents, around how a total of $400M would be divided 
amongst the colleges, Dr. Strasser indicated that there was not, but that an 
increase in operational funding on a per student basis, would be the desired 
outcome.

Canadian Manufacturing Hall of Fame 


Dr. Strasser announced that on February 4, 2005 there will be a 
press conference held to announce the formation of the Canadian 
Manufacturers Hall of Fame on our campus.  The presidents of five 
community colleges, representing each region of the country from coast to 
coast and the President of the Association of Community Colleges are on 
board to act as regional advisors and centers of information about 
prospective nominees.  Mr. Perrin Beatty, President and CEO of the 
Canadian Manufacturers and Exporters, has agreed to be the Honorary 
Chair, and will be in attendance at the press conference.  The temporary 
home for the Hall of Fame will be in the Ford Centre.




Mr. Sorrell added that in November of this year the first nominees to 
the Hall of Fame will be announced in two categories, up to and including 
1950 (Historical category) and from 1950 to the present day 
(Contemporary category).  There will be approximately ten nominees 
honoured at a banquet to be held, the exact time and place to be 
announced at a later date.  With this partnership between the colleges and 
the Canadian Manufacturers and Exporters, comes a valuable link to 
approximately 75% of Canadian manufacturers and exporters who are 
associated with this national organization, which has ten offices across 
Canada.  This gives St. Clair College a unique opportunity to communicate 
with this group and participate at their conferences.  Mr. Sorrell reported 
that Mr. Beatty has indicated how his contemporaries in the 
manufacturing sector are constantly looking for avenues to afford them 
public recognition as a valuable asset to the Canadian economy.  This Hall 
of Fame will provide a giant step to that end.  With a future permanent 
home for the Hall of Fame on our premises, such prestige will 
definitely 
shed the spotlight on our community and in particular, St. Clair 
College.


The Chair joined fellow Board members in congratulating 
administration and all those involved in this initiative and expressed the 
desire to send a formal letter to the Hall of Fame Committee expressing 
the Board’s praise and gratitude.  

5.0 Approval/Information Items 
5.1 Request for Program Approval – Language Interpreter Certificate Program 


The President explained to the Board that in our multi-cultural 
community there are many diverse cultures existing.  The people in 
these groups, 
who do not share English as their first language, find 
themselves at a disadvantage when they develop a need to access 
health, legal and employment services.  There is a void to be filled by 
offering a Certificate program to individuals who meet specific 
qualifications, to act as interpreters for this growing population. 




Mr.Wilson informed the Board that the Multicultural 
Council was chosen to pilot such a program in the Windsor area.  
The College was invited to meet with members of the Council, where 
they were apprised of various employment prospects for bearers of 
such a certificate and prospective students were advised of this 
program by them and the United Way.  The Certificate program 
includes five courses and will afford graduates and their employers a 
measure of standards in this particular field of employment.


When asked by a Board member about the cost involved, Mr. 
Wilson assured the member that the cost is minimal, since the courses 
have been running through the Continuing Education division and the 
only change is combining these requirements to become key 
components of the Interpreter’s Certificate.  


Another Board member had concerns involving flooding the 
market over the next five years with approximately 85 interpreters, 
to which Mr. Wilson responded that according to the various social 
agencies polled, such as the courts, the Canadian Hearing Society,  
social services, Canada employment, this doesn’t appear to be an 
issue at this time.



This same member had a concern with Appendix ‘A’ of the 
recommendation that indicated the estimated costs over the next five 
(5) years remained at $7550.00.  Mr. Wilson agreed that he would 
review the numbers and a “revised” summary, if necessary, would be 
attached to the Minutes and sent to the Board for their review along 
with the March 29, 2005, Full Board Meeting agenda and meeting 
package.


A member asked about language skills required and Board 
members were assured by Ms. Moore that those enrolling in this 
certificate program will already be fluent in their native language and 
English in order to act as interpreters for their clients who generally 
share their native tongue.  Applicants to the program will also be 
tested and must achieve 75% on this test to qualify for admission.





RESOLVED THAT the Board approve




the request for the Language Interpreter 





Certificate Program to be delivered through 




the Continuing Education division.



A copy of this program proposal, with the “revised” estimated 
costs summary on Appendix ‘A’, is attached as Item 5.1 to the 
minutes.

5.2 Request for New Program Approval – Pre-Apprenticeship Truck and Coach Technician 



Prior to the presentation of this item and as indicated in Item 


1.0, Ms. Williams removed herself from conflict of interest relating to 

this item, by exiting the meeting at this time.




Mr. Vourakes introduced this item and related to the Board 


how this particular program is a natural fit with the College’s current 


strategic directions, by increasing the options within the 



apprenticeship offerings.  The program also responds to a crucial 


industry need for mechanics with this level of expertise and skill set. 




The proposal to deliver this program was sent to the Ministry 


in October, 2004 and approval is pending.  Mr. Vourakes 



explained that those individuals selected for this training will receive 


paid tuition, textbooks and basic tools of the trade.  The target group 

of apprentices is individuals traditionally underrepresented in the 


trades, including women, new Canadians, aboriginals, the 



unemployed, 
youth over the age of sixteen, employment insurance 


recipients and Job Connect clients.


The College currently offers the Truck and Coach Program, 
and students completing the pre-apprenticeship program will go 
directly into the second year of that program.  In addition, according 
to Mr. McMaster, this is the first time a pre-apprenticeship proposal 
comes to the Board.  This will become routine protocol for such 
future program offerings.  


When asked by a Board member what the retention rate was 
historically for pre-apprenticeship programs, Mr. McMaster estimated 
the number to be approximately 80%.  In the second and third level 
of the training, the College receives a per diem training allowance per 
student enrolled.  This payment offsets any risk to the College.





One Board member asked that the Board be apprised of the 
various agencies approached and the marketing means used when 
reaching out to such a broad sector of potential clients, to ensure that 
no group is disadvantaged or ignored when it comes to public 
awareness.



Mr. McMaster indicated that once this program receives 
Ministry approval the high schools are informed in order to get the 
information to students.  Notification is also provided to every 
community agency and union hall.  The College will offer on-site 
tours of our facilities to introduce the program and give prospective 
students a first hand 
look at what the program involves and to answer 
questions.  The College’s aboriginal office will inform their clients of 
this unique training opportunity.  



The Board member at this time requested that a detailed 
report 
come back to the Board outlining how the various groups were 
contacted and Administration indicated that such a report would be 
provided.  



It was therefore,





RESOLVED THAT the Board approve 





the offering of the Pre-Apprenticeship -




Truck and Coach Technician Program which





will commence, February 2005.

A copy of the Pre-Apprenticeship proposal is attached as Item 5.2.
5.3 President’s Report


The President referred the Board to the document included in 
their meeting folders which provides a brief summary of significant 
College activities and achievements occurring between September 28, 
2004 and January 25, 2005.  This document was distributed for 
information.



A copy of the President’s Report is attached to these minutes 
as Item 5.3.





RESOLVED THAT the Board accept the





President’s Report, dated January 25, 2005,




for information.

5.4 French Language Public High School 



The Public School Board had approached the College to enter 


into a partnership with them on the building of a 500 student 
French 

Language High School on College property.  In exchange, they 


offered to house a St. Clair College initiative that is compatible 


with a high school environment. 




Without actually knowing the space allotment, the 
President advised the Board that perhaps more than one option 
could be combined.  The building could potentially have a 30,000 
sq. ft. of space capacity per floor.  The recommendation from 
College administration is to continue discussions up to and including a 
signed memorandum of understanding.  Any proposal would come 
back to the Board for further discussion and final approval.



Attached, as Item 5.4(a), is a list of perspective scenarios, 
distributed to the Board for consideration as possible options for 
inclusion in this building.


The following is a list of concerns Board members expressed 
about such a partnership agreement:
· Receipt by the College of a signed memorandum of understanding, as a display of commitment.
· Possible restrictions on College land use for future development.  Is this scenario the best possible choice for the College?
· Apprehensions regarding a high school on the premises.
· Increased traffic considerations.
· More Information required of the College’s total land holdings.
· A more definitive long-range land use forecast.


The following is a list of responses to those concerns from College Administration:
· Without a memorandum of understanding from the French Public School Board, the plan will not move forward.

· The President indicated that there is significant land available for any future building. 
· This proposal for building use will actually involve .6% of the College’s total acreage.
· A copy of the College’s site plan will be provided for Board review.
· The Board was reminded of the St. Michael’s school on the College premises, with the Public Board paying for rental of the space.  To date, this has been an amicable partnership and there has been no “down side” to this arrangement.

· Any future building site location is always at the discretion of the College and will include Board approval.  If the Administration does not feel the College’s best interests are being served, no deal will proceed.

· With minimal government funding available to colleges, alternative mechanisms for growth, such as  land swaps and partnerships, are avenues that must be continually explored. 
· The final agreement could be brought back to the Board before June 30, 2005.

A copy of the College’s site plan is attached to the

 Minutes as Item 5.4(b).

It was therefore,


RESOLVED THAT the Board adopt 




Administration’s recommendation to proceed


with discussions with The French Public School Board, 


up to and including the signing of a memorandum of 


understanding.


6.0 Monitoring Reports 
6.1 Financial Statements


A copy of the Financial Statements for the nine months
ended, 
December 31, 2004 were distributed with the agenda along with 
the Executive Summary.  


Dr. Strasser prefaced the report by Ms. Logan and reminded
the Board that, as they are fully aware, the colleges are experiencing 
tough times and with a drop in enrolments from fall and lower 
January enrolments, some difficult decisions have to be made to 
struggle through to the end of this fiscal year.  Spending restraints in 
such areas as purchases, vacation replacements etc. will be made over 
the next two months until the end of the fiscal year.


Ms. Logan addressed the Board indicating that she would first 
review the Executive summary as distributed while Board members 
look at Statement 1 of the financial report focusing their attention to 
the tuition revenue figure.  This figure, according to Ms. Logan, 
would indicate it is 9/12’s of the year to date budget, however, 
tuition revenue is not received until September and January and 
therefore is not captured in the December 2004 figure.  These are 
merely “timing” issues.  


Ms. Logan, addressing the Finance and Corporate Services 
Expenditures, explained that the reason the figure looks so high is 
because we have $1.9 M of net depreciation included in the number, 
that is not in the actual budget, since we continue to budget on a 
cash basis and try to reflect for the Board the financial statements on 
an accrual basis.  Further, Ms. Logan added, administration, as a 
result of the financial consolidation project, initiated by the 
Government of Ontario, will be modifying the budget in the future to 
a gap based budget.  The plan is to arrive at that goal within the next 
two fiscal years.  


Also a point noted was that the Workers’ Safety 
Insurance 
Board payments are actually included within College priorities 
since 
there isn’t a mechanism to allocate those, but the actual costs are 
being incurred, also under the Finance and Corporate Service 
heading. 


In addition, continued Ms. Logan, the ancillary revenues have 
not kept pace with the expenditures over the nine-month period, 
however, this is a matter of timing of income receipts with respect to 
our residence, where once again September and January are typically 
the times these funds are received which is after the financial 
reporting date.  



In keeping with Dr. Strasser’s earlier comments as to cuts to 
expenditures, administration is currently in the process of reviewing 
activities that can possibly be deferred to accommodate our financial  
challenges.  



Referring to Schedule 2, Ms. Logan asked the Board to 
make 
note of the full time and part time salary line item where there 
are a couple of deviations.  At the beginning of the year, 
Administration had actually budgeted for an addition in full-time 
complement, both in the culinary and hospitality areas (i.e. a full 
time manager for Chez Talbot along with a couple of additional full 
time positions). These positions, however, were not filled until later 
in the year so those costs are therefore rolling into those line items, 
but the budgets are in the full time line items.  There is, as a result, a 
mismatch of the actual budget in allocation of staff expenses.  The 
“contracted educational services” are running slightly higher than 
budget which is typical when compared to the previous year’s 
“actuals” as most of our contract services expenses at the beginning 
of the year go into a holding account since we are not sure of the 
amount of actual training we will deliver or how it will be incurred.  
At this time administration invited questions of the Board.


One Board member asked Ms. Logan to define what was 
meant by College priorities as referred to in the budget.  
Administration went on to explain that these referred to the College’s 
Strategic Initiatives to which funds are allocated at the beginning of 
the year.  Basically, they are incoming capital which could pertain to 
such items as 
academic infrastructure, academic support 
infrastructure or facilities renewal infrastructure.  It could also be 
interest we are incurring on our debt, professional development, 
marketing and monies allocated to filling any positions that were 
identified at the beginning of the year.  All of these amount to 
approximately $5M in expenditures.  These were areas identified 
where investment was required for purposes of growth.  These would 
have been reflected, explained Ms. Logan, within the budget   
document.  



When asked by a member if the Enwin Bill was part of this 
year’s budget, Ms. Logan indicated that it was not, since it was 
reflected as an accrual at the end of the last fiscal year.  It is now 
sitting on the balance sheets and we are not reflecting it as a 
recovery.  In addition, the same member wanted clarification of the 
tuition line item and with the drop in enrollment what does 
management foresee as being the final figure in that item after all 
tuition receipts are calculated.  Ms. Logan responded that there is still 
work being done with respect to finalizing Continuing Education 
activities and 
revenues, however, the shortfall within the post-
secondary area should fall within $100,000.00 and $200,000.00 
after all receipts are totaled up.  As Dr. Strasser indicated at the start 
of the budget
presentation, the College is also reviewing all areas 
across the College and making cuts where possible to offset these 
predicted shortfalls.


Another member asked Ms. Logan to explain the shortfall in 
the residence revenue and Ms. Logan responded that such shortfalls 
are offset somewhat by walk-in and off-season room rentals.  It does 
appear that a minor deficit will occur with the residence this year. 
Any profits, from residences, are not realized until approximately five 
years after construction.  


The President noted, at the end of the question period, that if 
the administration did nothing to correct the situation by the end of 
March, we would end up in a deficit.  


A Board member complimented administration for getting the 
budget information to them in a timely fashion to allow the Board 
time for a thorough review, prior to tonight’s meeting.  The

suggestion was made that ideally, it would be best scheduled for a 
night when the agenda would appear to be rather light and allow 
adequate time for questions and discussion. 



Dr. Strasser concluded the discussion with his observations 
from a recent meeting in Toronto with other college Presidents.  At 
that meeting they were voicing concerns about the financial 
consolidations that are being requested on a monthly basis.  He noted 
that many colleges do not have the resources to provide quarterly 
budgets and find it difficult preparing even semi-annual figures.  Dr. 
Strasser was pleased to say that our finance team has always been 
forthcoming with reports as requested and felt they deserved much 
credit for their efforts.



The Chair announced that with budget time approaching, a 
concerted effort will be made to keep the agenda as light as possible 
to allow the Board the ability to devote more of their attention to 
budget matters.



A copy of the Financial Statements, for the nine months 
ended 
December 31, 2004, are attached to the minutes as Item 
6.1.





RESOLVED THAT the Board accept the





Financial Statements for the nine months ended 




December 31, 2004, as distributed, for 





information.

ADDITIONAL ITEM


Prior to adjournment, the President and Board extended their congratulations to Mr. Browning on being selected as the 2005 recipient of the Black Community Leadership Award.  This award is being presented by the Windsor and District Black Coalition and will be awarded to Mr. Browning at a banquet to be held on Saturday, February 26, 2005, at 6:00 p.m. at the Teutonia Club in Windsor.  Mr. Browning was recognized by the Chair and fellow Board members for this achievement.
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